
Burlington to Quincy
Galt House

A t Montrose. Iowa September 28, 1881

“Papa, won’t you let me get into the canoe and 
go a little way with you and Mr. Paine this 
morning?” These were the words that greeted my 
ears as we were about to re-embark at Burlington. 
It had never occurred to us that any one, large or 
small, would covet the position of third person 
in the very limited space at our command, for the 
good reason that a casual glance forbade such a 
venture; but Alice being persistent in her request 
to try it, we lifted her into the canoe and pushed 
off. Finding that our staunch little craft was not 
overburdened, we headed down stream, and were 
soon making good progress towards Dallas, our 
noonday objective. The only other incident of the 
morning was our first adventure with a sand-bar. 
It would hardly appear that a boat so slight as to 
draw but five inches of water could be brought to 
a stand by such an obstruction, but such was the 
case, much to our chagrin and the great amusement 
of the passengers and crews of the passing river 
steamers. The explanation is brief. A strong 
current throws the canoe or skiff upon the bar, and 
the voyager, not wishing to risk a wetting by step- 
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ping out of his boat and pushing or pulling her off 
the bar, continues to use his paddle or oar aided 
by the current, which, instead of helping him out 
of his difficulty, only renders his escape all the 
more impossible. After considerable moralizing 
and many experiments with our paddles, which 
did not materially improve the situation, captain 
and crew pulled off their boots and stepping out 
on the bar, carried the canoe and its solitary pas
senger into water of sufficient depth to float it. This 
occurrence on the sand-bar had no attractions for 
Paine or myself, but was greatly enjoyed by Alice, 
who exclaimed: “Oh, I am so glad, papa, for now 
I can remain with you so much the longer."

Dallas was reached in season for dinner. This 
town is in Hancock County, Illinois, fifteen miles 
below Burlington on the opposite shore. It has a 
weekly paper, two banks, and several factories. 
Population something over eight hundred.

While at Dallas we were introduced to Dr. J. 
M. Lionberger and Mr. Benoni Mendenhall, who 
seemed to find much pleasure in pointing out the 
attractions of their village. I was indebted to Dr. 
Lionberger for the assurance that he would assume 
the responsibility of safely returning my daughter 
to Burlington. Parting with her at this place was 
the most trying experience that fell to my lot dur
ing our long voyage. Her solicitude expressed for 
me, and the reluctance with which she promised to 
return to school, were quite all I could bear.
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During our journey from Dallas to Montrose 
we observed on both banks of the river many 
graceful slopes, swelling and sinking, as far as 
the eye could reach. In some instances dense for
ests still cover these slopes with timber of the fin
est quality, the oak prevailing. Again, they revel 
in their carpet of green, dotted here and there with 
clumps of trees that it would baffle the skill of the 
landscape gardener to imitate; now crowning the 
grassy heights, now clothing the green fields with 
partial or isolated shade.

The slopes and the rich alluvial bottoms that 
intervene furnish the sites for the numerous cities, 
towns and villages which stud the banks of the 
Father of Waters, like gems in this great sea of 
commerce.

From the hill-tops are seen cultivated meadows 
and rich pasture grounds, irrigated by numerous 
rivulets winding through fields of hay, fringed 
with flourishing willows. On the summit levels 
spread the rich farms of Iowa and Illinois, the 
long, undulating waves of the prairie stretching 
away until sky and meadow mingle in the wavy 
blue. Art, science and manufactures gather their 
busy multitudes here and take possession of these 
sylvan scenes. . . .

Among the chief objects of a noteworthy char
acter which especially arrested our attention in 
this day’s journey were Nauvoo and the ruins of 
its Mormon Temple, which, on account of their
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peculiar history, claim more than a passing notice.
Nauvoo, the “City of Beauty," situated on the 

eastern bank of the Mississippi, about midway on 
the western boundary of the State of Illinois, has 
an eventful history. It is to-day a small village 
composed of a few houses at a short distance from 
the ruins of the once magnificent Mormon Temple. 
The village is located upon one of the most lovely 
sites on the river, the ground rising with a gentle 
slope to a wide plateau at the summit, which over
looks the river and opposite country for many 
miles. In 1840 the spot, where subsequently the 
town was built, became a refuge for Mormons. . . .

The believers soon built themselves rude log- 
huts, while they gave freely of their scant means 
for the erection of a temple, which was designed 
to excel in magnificence every other religious edi
fice in the world. This temple eventually cost them 
over five hundred thousand dollars, and was built 
of polished limestone. It was one hundred and 
thirty feet long by eighty-eight wide; sixty-five 
feet to the cornice, and with a cupola one hundred 
and sixty-three feet in height. The weather-vane 
on the summit of the spire represented the figure 
of a prophet blowing a trumpet. An immense stone 
basin, supported by twelve colossal oxen, formed 
the baptistery, which was in the basement. The 
plan of the temple was revealed to Joseph Smith, 
according to his statement, and the corner-stone 
was laid on April sixth, 1841.
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They were allowed to dwell in quiet in their new 
home; but to prepare for future contingencies, 
Smith organized a military corps, which he called 
the Nauvoo Legion, and of which he assumed 
command with the rank of lieutenant-general. On 
parade the prophet appeared at the head of his 
Legion, followed by half a dozen females on horse
back, dressed in black velvet riding-habits, with 
long white plumes on their hats.

At Nauvoo was first given the alleged revela
tion concerning “spiritual wives,” which finally 
culminated in open polygamy. This and other ob
jectionable practices of the “Saints” fell under 
condemnation. The people of Illinois, like those of 
Missouri, felt scandalized. Smith attempted to 
check the rising storm by contradictions, denunci
ations and excommunications. But those who thus 
fell under his displeasure denounced him in turn. 
A newspaper was established at Nauvoo in ac
knowledged opposition to him, and charged him 
with all the crimes of which he had accused oth
ers. By his orders the paper was suppressed, the 
printing material destroyed, and the editors were 
compelled to flee for their lives. The latter entered 
complaint at Carthage for the violence done them, 
and warrants were issued for the arrest of Joseph 
Smith and his brother Hiram. The faithful rallied 
around their prophet and resisted the officers sent 
to serve the warrants. The city was fortified and 
the Legion slept under arms.
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The governor of the State personally interfered 
and persuaded the Smiths to surrender, on the 
assurance that they should receive protection and 
justice. They were accordingly arrested and 
placed in Carthage jail. But a new charge was 
brought against them, that of treason against the 
Government, and it was rumored that through the 
connivance of the governor they were permitted 
to make their escape. The people became panic- 
stricken and vowed that “if law could not reach 
them, powder and shot should."

On the evening of the twenty-seventh of June, 
1844, the jail of Carthage was forcibly entered 
by a mob, armed and disguised. Hiram Smith was 
shot dead in his cell, and Joseph was mortally 
wounded as he was attempting to leap from a 
window. Placing him against the wall of the jail, 
four muskets at once put an end to his life. The 
executioners were never identified.

Smith was at once magnified into a martyr, and 
his blood became the "seed of the church,” which 
has increased in numbers from that day to this. 
Brigham Young was elected by the “College of 
Apostles," of which he was president, to succeed 
Smith as the head of their church, and the new 
chief promptly excommunicated Rigdon and others 
who had aspired to the position. Young moderated 
the vengeance of the Mormons, and peace seemed 
again to be about settling on the community, when 
Rigdon and the other recreants spread reports of
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crime and debauchery at Nauvoo from one section 
of the country to the other. The smaller Mormon 
settlements, off-shoots of that at Nauvoo, were 
promptly attacked by armed mobs, and the same 
fate would doubtless have befallen the larger place 
had not a “special revelation” been received com
manding the immediate departure of the Saints to 
the then remote West on the Missouri River, near 
Council Bluffs.

In February, 1846, sixteen hundred men, women 
and children crossed the Mississippi on the ice, 
on foot and in ox-teams, for the new Land of 
Promise. Others followed them as soon as prop
erty could be disposed of and arrangements made. 
A command was, however, said to have been re
ceived from Heaven for them to remain for the 
completion and dedication of the Temple. But the 
mob became impatient and attacked the city. The 
Legion held it at bay while the Temple was com
pleted and dedicated. The baptistery was fes
tooned with flowers; the walls decorated with sym
bolic ornaments; lamps and torches glittered, 
prayers were uttered and chants were sung, and 
thus the dedication was completed.

In an hour afterwards the portal was closed and 
an inscription placed upon it: “The House of the 
Lord! Built by the Church of Jesus Christ of Lat
ter-Day Saints. Holiness to the Lord!” and the 
Saints were already making their way across the 
Mississippi. The last of the Mormons were, in
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September of the same year, driven from their 
homes at the point of the bayonet.

Thirty months after its consecration the Temple 
was destroyed by fire at midnight. It was after
wards partially restored, but in May, 1850, was 
cast into a heap of ruins by a tornado, which also 
laid the town low. The place fell into the hands 
of a colony of Icarian Socialists from Paris, under 
M. Cabet, who practised a sort of community life, 
but failed to attain that temporal prosperity which 
is not infrequently the result of such a system. . . .

So much of absorbing interest had been ob
served and commented upon at Dallas, Nauvoo 
and other points along the route from Burlington 
that we did not reach our evening destination un
til nearly eight o’clock. We were glad indeed to 
get out of the canoe and get into our hotel, where, 
after supper, I wrote up my log for the day, and 
gathered from the best authorities I could find 
some information concerning Montrose, which is 
claimed by many of its citizens to be the oldest 
town in the State.

It is on the west bank of the Mississippi, in Lee 
County, Iowa, forty miles south-east of Burling
ton, and twelve north of Keokuk. It is connected 
with Nauvoo by ferry, and is reported to have a 
population of a little less than a thousand. Its 
people are engaged largely in the preparation of 
lumber. The Chicago, Burlington, and Quincy 
Railroad runs through it and has a station here.
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Laclede H ouse 

At Keokuk, Iowa September 29, 1881

Look out for the Keokuk Rapids!” was the last 
injunction we received before leaving Montrose in 
the morning. In fact this had been our usual warn
ing for several days whenever we appeared on 
shore, until we had come to think some terrible 
ordeal awaited us. So far, we had found but three 
of Nature’s obstructions in the descent of the river, 
which we had overcome by having recourse to 
portage; these, it will be remembered, were the 
Kak~a-bik~ons, a few miles below Lake Itasca, 
Pokegama Falls, below Lake Winnibegoshish, 
and the Falls of Saint Anthony. Some kindly dis
posed persons suggested that we should have the 
canoe carried down to Keokuk at the foot of the 
rapids on a wagon; while others advised a passage 
through the Government Ship Canal on the Iowa 
shore. Having run all the rapids of the Great 
River thus far, we were not inclined to make an 
exception of these if their descent was compatible 
with ordinary safety; and further, we did not care 
to be subjected to the inconvenience and delay 
of locking through the canal, or the seemingly un
necessary trouble and expense of a long portage. 
Inquiry at Montrose had elicited the following 
information: length of rapids, twelve miles; fall of 
water, twenty-four feet; occasional obstructions 
throughout entire length.

On reaching the head of the rapids we en-
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countered what we had long since learned to an
ticipate almost regularly at ten o’clock in the morn
ing, namely, a strong southerly wind, and in con
sequence a disturbed surface. So determined was 
the resistance offered by the wind that, instead of 
dashing down the rapids at “break-neck pace,” as 
had been predicted by our friends, it was only by 
dint of a spirited use of our paddles that any per
ceptible progress was made in the canoe. There 
was greater danger of going to the bottom through 
the action of the waves than by contact with ob
structions in the bed of the river. Paine, who used 
the double paddle, became so thoroughly exhaust
ed that we were compelled to disembark about 
three miles above Keokuk. After resting half an 
hour we again pushed off, finding the elements still 
in possession. Another hour of persistent struggle 
against the high wind and a rough sea enabled us 
to reach the landing at Keokuk, between two and 
three o’clock, glad indeed to be out of range of the 
boisterous wind and rapids, which together fought 
us with such determination that we made but 
twelve miles in four hours of the hardest work that 
we had up to this point recorded.

The following tradition connected with the early 
history of the “Gate City” is generally accepted 
on the spot as true in outline if not in detail.

Dr. Samuel C. Miner [Muir], of the United 
States army, came to Warsaw, Illinois, in the year 
1820, and built himself a log shanty on the corner
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of Main street and the levee. He soon found that 
it was “not good for man to be alone,” and formed 
an attachment for the daughter of an Indian chief, 
which in these rude times, and the absence of 
church or legal functionaries, was unsanctioned by 
any marriage ceremony, except, we may presume, 
the primitive one of mutual consent. This woman 
bore him five children. But an order came at length 
from the War Department which suddenly dis
solved the union by requiring all army officers and 
attachés to separate themselves from the Indian 
females with whom they were living in marital re
lations, and the doctor was removed to PucAr-e- 
she~tnck, or “Foot of the Rapids,” now known as 
Keokuk. Here he died of cholera in 1832, having 
been the first white resident of the future city. In 
the meantime the American Fur Company had es
tablished a trading-post, erecting several log-cab
ins on a spot now known by the euphonious title 
of “Rat Row,” and large accessions to the settle
ment followed in a short time. The first, however, 
to settle here, after Dr. Muir, was Moses Still
well and his family. Then the fur company and 
its employes came, after one of whom, Joshua 
Palean, a street in the city is named. The em
ployés of the company all took Indian wives, and 
thereby rendered themselves very popular with the 
natives. The population grew rapidly, but the fur 
company, for reasons of its own, determined to 
remove. They were succeeded by Isaac R. Camp
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bell and Samuel C. Muir, who occupied their 
buildings and continued their trade of supplying 
the Indians and whites with the necessaries of life.
Rat Row at this period comprised nearly the 

whole of the settlement, and included hotel, 
church, court-house, grocery and saloon. Up to 
this time—1835—the settlement had been without 
a distinctive name, being known as “Foot of the 
Rapids, ’ or its Indian equivalent, Puck-e-she-tuck. 
Finally, some steamboat men proposed to name it 
Keokuk, after the friendly chief of the Sacs, and 
this name was ultimately adopted.

In the spring of 1837 a village was laid out by 
Dr. Isaac Galland, agent of the New York Land 
Company, and was formally inaugurated and re
corded as ‘ Keokuk.” In 1840 the main portion of 
Keokuk was a dense forest, and about a dozen log- 
cabins were sufficient for the settlers. In 1847 the 
census gave the population as six hundred and 
twenty. Keokuk was incorporated as a city in De
cember of this year, and was governed by a mayor 
and aldermen. The first school was opened by a 
shoemaker, named Jesse Crayton, in 1833, who 
taught his few pupils and made shoes for the 
villagers, without detriment to his trade or profes
sion.

Keokuk is called the “Gate City,” from its posi
tion at the foot of the rapids and near the mouth 
of the Des Moines River. It is situated about two 
hundred miles above Saint Louis, and is about
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the same distance from Chicago; stands on a high 
and commanding site and is surrounded by a very 
productive country. The population at present is 
about twenty-two thousand. As evidence of its 
good sanitary condition, the bluffs in its vicinity 
were known, it is said, among the Indians as the 
“Medicine Ground.” The city possesses the requi
sites of a substantial prosperity, its location giving 
it many advantages. A fine iron bridge spans the 
Mississippi at this point, combining a railroad, 
wagon road and a foot bridge, which contributes, 
doubtless, to a considerable extent, to the trade 
of the city. Another substantial bridge crosses the 
Des Moines River, and adds largely to the bus
iness interests of Keokuk. The Government Canal 
is a grand work, by means of which the dangers 
arising from rocks and shoals in the rapids, that 
formerly interfered with navigation, are entirely 
obviated, and large vessels pass through it in per
fect safety on their way up and down the river. 
The cost of the canal to the Government was near
ly four million dollars. The largest steamboats 
find ample room at Keokuk for loading and dis
charging freight and passengers. A great induce
ment to manufacturers to locate here is the valua
ble water-power created by the Des Moines ra
pids, and there can be little doubt that in due time 
this force will be taken advantage of and Keokuk 
become an important manufacturing centre.

One of the national cemeteries is located in this
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city. It is beautifully laid out and well kept, with 
marble headstones on which are inscribed the 
names of the soldiers who died during the Civil 
War in Keokuk Government Hospital. Extensive 
waterworks and an effective fire-department have 
been provided since 1875. There are over ten 
miles of water-mains, and fifteen miles of macad
amized streets, with good side-walks sheltered 
from the sun in summer by the foliage of countless 
shade-trees. The city contains a free public li
brary with nine hundred volumes, for which a very 
handsome building has been provided. There are 
over twenty churches of all denominations, and 
eight school buildings with an enrolment of over 
two thousand pupils. There is also a well-ap
pointed street railway, and a beautiful park has 
been opened for the exercise and recreation of the 
citizens. Another feature of Keokuk is an artesian 
well, throwing a barrel of water a minute, the ex
terior of which is highly ornamental.

The Buckeye Foundry and Machine-Shops 
were established here in 1849, and employ a con
siderable number of men in the manufacture of 
steam-engines, mill machinery, all kinds of cast
ings, car-wheels, etc. A plow factory, also em
ploying many hands, and a barb-wire factory, 
have been located here since 1875, and other man
ufactures are destined to follow in their wake.

The situation of Keokuk at the foot of the ra
pids has made her a port of considerable impor
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tance for steamboats, which carry large quantities 
of grain and other freight every season to Saint 
Louis and southern ports on the river. Steamers 
touch here daily, some bound through from Saint 
Paul, and others stopping at Keokuk to discharge 
and take on freight and passengers. The fair
grounds are located at a convenient distance from 
the city, are well inclosed and contain a fine-art 
hall, mechanical and agricultural halls, amphithea
tre, dining-rooms and every convenience for the 
exhibition of stock. Seven railroads centre here, 
thus offering every facility for transport and travel.

Prominent among the educational institutions of 
the city is the College of Physicians and Surgeons. 
The oldest daily newspaper is The Gate City. . . .

P rivate R esidence

A t Gregory, Missouri September 30, 1881

Wind up stream, with occasional showers in the 
morning. Remained at Keokuk until four o’clock 
in the afternoon, when, finding the weather fav
orable, we floated down to the mouth of the Des 
Moines River. This is the largest river of Iowa, 
and is formed by the junction of two branches, 
known as the East and West Forks, which rise in 
a chain of small lakes in south-western Minnesota, 
and, flowing in a south-easterly direction, unite in 
Humboldt County, Iowa. From this junction it 
flows south-east, through the central portion of 
the State, to its confluence with the Mississippi.
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